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President: Shirley Crane – 3410 1441 (H)

Treasurer: Cheryl McQuade – 5496 2308 (H)

Secretary: Helen Gibson – 5496 6544 (H)

Newsletter Editor: Patricia Clunes – 5498 6066 or streetons@iprimus.com.au

President's Report

What a joy it is to be able to say that, for Carole in Malawi, Santa’s sleigh leaves today (Sunday, 21st).  The monumental effort put in by some of our members and some of the members of Pine Rivers has paid off ‘big time’!!  The container should be on the high seas by tonight.  I must congratulate all of those who put in so much time and effort to make such a wonderful achievement possible.  This must be one of the largest projects ever undertaken by individual Zonta Clubs in Australia and its success is a credit to the hard work and dedication of those who made it possible.  Special thanks must go to Noreen, who modestly informed me this morning that she’s ‘a little bit tired’.  Well, considering that she has hardly stopped running for the past few months, I’m not surprised!  A big ‘thank you’ is also due to Pine Rivers Club, which did a lot of the ‘leg-work’ and sourced some amazing donations, and also to the many Zonta Clubs around the country who so generously dipped into their own pockets to help us get the container onto the ship.  Without them, we would still be trying to work out ways to raise the funding ourselves and the container would be still half-empty.  We also owe many individual expressions of thanks to people and organizations, including hospitals, businesses and schools, who have generously donated goods, time and money towards making it all possible.  They are too numerous to mention in this report; however, there will be a separate Malawi Newsletter coming out a little later, in which all of our generous benefactors and supporters will be mentioned and thanked.  All in all, it is hard for me to find the words to express my appreciation for everything that has been done.  The Club has every reason to be enormously proud of its role in this achievement.

Just as we can now start drawing a line under the Malawi Project as having been successfully achieved, we must start looking to future projects.  The next big one in line is the gift-wrapping at Morayfield Shopping Centre, but after the Malawi Project, I’m sure we can handle anything!  Again, members of Pine Rivers are prepared to support us in our efforts and will help to relieve the pressure on our membership.  A number of other organizations have also indicated their interest in staffing the stall.  It would help enormously if those who are able to participate looked at the roster very soon and indicated the time slots when they can offer assistance to ‘man’ the stall.   I will be putting in quite a bit of time there myself and am looking forward to it – last year was such an enjoyable experience (not to mention the prospect of air-conditioning that someone else is paying for – what bliss!!!).

Also, just a little reminder to keep selling those raffle tickets!  As the hamper is being drawn on 17 December, donations can still be made to it.  The handmade quilt will be drawn on Christmas Eve, so there is still time to sell tickets in that, too.    

I look forward to seeing you all in your Christmas ‘glad rags’ this coming Thursday.  Don’t forget to bring a little gift to exchange for the Secret Santa.  If you are bringing any ‘Hon-Zons’, Santa includes them in the gift exchange, so unisex gifts might be a good idea.  Have a good week!   Shirley
CELEBRATIONS:

While there are no Birthday or Anniversaries to be celebrated in December I would like to wish everyone a Merry Christmas and a safe holiday break.  

For the month of January we send birthday greetings to Pam B, Cheryl, and Shirley 

STATUS OF WOMEN   No Report

MEMBERSHIP

We have some interest in our library display with an enquiry about attending a meeting. We had a guest at our October dinner Meeting and the lady then helped out at our cake icing and emergency bag packing night. She asked many questions about the club and seemed to be very interested. I suggested that she come to a few meetings then let me know if she would like to join as I a the membership person.

BREAST CUSHIONS:  No Report

PUBLICITY 
Notices of our meeting have appeared in the local free papers.

I did the Radio interview on 1 Nov and talked about our display at the Caboolture library. The librarian was also going to be on Radio that same day and planed to also give our display a plug. Cheryl and I set up the display on Monday 1 Nov and it will be in the library till the end of the month.

During our display month at Bribie in June 2005 we will have the use of the Hector Holthouse room at the library on Saturday 18 June from 1 pm to 5 pm to hold an Information afternoon, including an afternoon tea. The Library will advertise this function for us. They suggest that we schedule the function open to the public from 2 pm to 4 pm, which will be time to explain Zonta, chat informally during afternoon tea and then do the dishes. We will pay nothing for the use of the room. I’ll do up a flyer to advertise the event.

Malawi : Caboolture News did interviews with myself, Noreen and Patricia and went to Patricia’s house to take photos of the loading there on Tuesday morning.  Watch the paper for the story.

I also told the paper that we will be doing our annual presentation to the Domestic Violence Service Centre people at our November dinner meeting so they may send someone to take a photo before the meeting actually starts.

Cheers from Helene

AMELIA EARHART DAY 
At our dinner meeting we will be talking about how we might celebrate this day so I have sent out an article about Aussie women’s and aviation for you all to have a think about. Australia women made a fantastic contribution to the development of aviation and continue to do so. Several have been able to achieve their goals because they have received an Amelia Earhart Award.

  
Cheers from Helene


DOMESTIC VIOLENCE SERVICE
Thank you to Cheryl and Helene who purchased the last items required for the Emergency Packs; to Cheryl and Pam Berkett for covering cardboard bases with alfoil; to Helens for pre-cutting the cellophane and to the eight ladies (seven Zontians and one guest) who iced 56 little cakes which have been delivered to Blue Care, wrapped 30 Christmas gifts and filled 30 Emergency
Packs for the Caboolture Regional Domestic Violence Service Inc. In fact thanks to all Zontians who provided so many items for and devoted so much time to this annual project. The mighty Z Team are to be congratulated.


Shirley kindly offered to ice the remaining 24 Little cakes in her "spare time" and we appreciate this personal endeavour. Jan Larkin and Lynelle
Remington from the local Domestic Violence Service will be our guests at our 25 November Dinner Meeting - which is the International Day of No Violence Against Women and will receive the gifts and packs as well as inform us of the latest, local activities of their organisation.

A list of items required for 2005 will be given to each Zontian at the November Dinner Meeting as there are good "sales" in December/January.


Sandra Cooke

FUNDRAISING:
Thank you to the members for their wonderful donations for the Christmas Hamper, the hamper looks wonderful and it will be on display at my business from this week.

I am really pleased that the Zonta Club will be involved with gift wrapping at the Morayfield Shopping Centre this year. We will once again have the hamper there for raffle ticket sales. Last year our raffle was very successful and mainly because the hamper was on display, that we received wonderful response from the general public.
The fundraising committee looks forward to another successful project, not only from raffle sales, but also from gift-wrapping.
Sue.

FROM CAROLE IN MALAWI

Dear Patricia I will try and answer your questions.
Malawi is situated between 6 -11' south of the equator.  Mzuzu is high in the mountains so to me it is beautiful weather.  The nights are cool and the days are pleasant.  Here in Mzuzu we receive more rain than else where in Malawi.  Basically it is green all year round.  In other parts of Malawi it is possibly 10' higher in temperature at this time of the year with very little rain.  So in other parts its hot and dry.  We are waiting for the rainy season to start, a bit late this year, which is causing a problem with the planting of the main crop, which is maize (Corn).  Expecting problems at the end of January early February with food shortage, and therefore deaths because of malnutrition.  On the surface it seems to be accepted as a fact of life, this type of acceptance is hard to understand and it is explained to me that this is a part of their culture!!!!.  The poverty after a while you just seem to accept it, and you become hardened in a way.   It surrounds you every day, and sometimes I feel I am but a grain of salt in the ocean.  The problem is enormous, with no easy solution, certainly no quick or one answer to the problem.  The main diseases are Malaria, Anaemia, TB and malnutrition and the associated complaints that go with these disorders.  HIV AIDS is not discussed and although we take all the precautions, we pretend it doesn't exist!!!!   They teach ABC - Abstain, Be faithfull, use Condon.  Wow, you must admit not much help.  The people here seem to be very submissive as they have lived under President Banda for thirty years who was a Dictator, the President Malukzui, who was very corrupt, the new government just took over in May and they have ties with the past President.  So in a fact nothing much has changed, they have no money, no resources, no food, very little in the way of clothes, so they really have no energy to fight the government for better conditions.  Certainly no money to buy guns and ammunition.  Each region has their own language, here in Mzuzu we speak Timbuka, down south in Lilongwe, the capital, they speak Chichawa, but they all speak limited English, enough to make yourself understood with a lot of hand actions and body language.  It is a hilarious experience to go onto the big markets on your own to buy something that is not visibly on sale.  I tried to buy press-studs or hooks and eyes.  On arrival I was very sheltered to begin with, and my accommodation is western.  I have a tin roof (no insulation) electricity, metal frames on all windows and glass in the windows (there is no word in Malawi language for window) and running water.  In the villages the basic accommodation is a one roomed mud hut with a thatched roof.  No electricity or water and the kitchen is a lean to outside with three bricks for a stove.  When I first arrived I was sent to another hospital for orientation for eight weeks, (should have been four weeks but this is Malawi), so I was gradually exposed to the community by going to out lying clinic where the whole session is held outdoors (in the rain).  The children under 5 years are weighed with spring scales hung in a tree, with the child place in a type of sling, the under 1 year line up under another tree and are given high protein biscuits and multi vitamins, these babies were weighed also.  I also visited my night watch man's village and had a meal in his "house", constructed of home made bricks, covered in a type of cement made with ash from the fires, thatched roof, three rooms.  The whole house possibly 10 ft x 20ft.  I will be here for two years, and I have nearly done a year now so the time is going very quickly.  It depends on which port the container is going to come into.  If it comes through a Mozambique port only one border, if it comes through South Africa, three or four borders.  It could take as long as seven (7) months, and then it is customs clearance, which will take one month at least.  My sister posted me a small "care pack" it took seven weeks to arrive then I had to pay to pick it up from the post office.  Those statistics about Aust Dr 240 compared to Malawi Dr 1.6 are true figures, there are at present 900,000 orphans here in Malawi and that is a conservative number as they have large extended families here and if you can afford it you take in a family member, and that person is introduced as "my bother or my sister" but they could be cousins or in-laws (who knows?)  Regards Carole T

FROM MALAWI VIA JOSIE (KILCOY HOSPITAL)

If you want to be a bit provocative part of the problem is the government corruption which results in a lot of the aid money being diverted into individuals pockets and not getting to those who need it most and that is why sending a container will be of such benefit to the hospital and community carol is working with.  

A little information from Malawi – for every 100,000 people in Australia we have 240 doctors.  In Malawi for every 100,000 people they have 1.6 doctors!!!
Carole has a night guard that sleeps in her carport every night and lives in a safe hospital community.  The family living opposite keep a close eye on her comings and goings.

The hospital has no water to wash hands, no soap, metho, stethoscopes, aprons, gloves, syringes, sharps disposal box, no cotton wool, very little bed linen and what is available has holes in it.  The majority of the patients are HIV positive or TB.

Children are still dying from lack of drugs to treat malaria, which is endemic in the country, and there are no childhood immunisation programs, as we know them so they are also dying from other treatable diseases. Panadine is very much appreciated.  Little things mean a lot. 

The people exist on $1.00 per day.  No unemployment benefit or sickness benefits without overseas aid the country may not function.  The people are so poor the further out in the country you drive the poorer they are and dress in rags.  They survive by subsistence farming with very poor crops, as they cannot afford the fertilizers that are required because of the poor soil.  It is a cruel never-ending circle. 

On the whole the people seem happy, as they do not know any other form of existence.  

Carole loves Rocky Road, Time Tams and Peanut Brittle and other little treats that we all take for granted.

FROM MARGARET IN CHINA 

Well, we have been in our new environment for 3 months now and each week seems to bring a new experience.  Still continue to be invited for lunches and dinners which seem to come when we are tired of cooking!  We are doing some tutoring of 3 students and are rewarded with gifts, fruit and lunches or dinners.

Here is today’s experience.  We decided to purchase some fresh beef from the wet market.  It is very easy to purchase pork, chicken and fish every day but beef is a little scarcer.  We arrived at the market not long after the beast had been slaughtered and the sides were hanging up.  Now Rod, being a grazier and knowing his beef, decided on what "cut" he wanted. He and the butcher entered into a deep and meaningful discussion (the butcher in Chinese and Rod in English) and after much talking, waving of hands and sign language we got the portion we wanted at the right 
price!!  Who ever said that sign language does not work?!?!  The 3 kilos of beef cost us $10 Australian and by the time you read this we will now just good it is!  The market was very busy with the fruit and vegetable vendors haggling over prices. 

Next stop was our school where parent/teacher interviews were taking place.  It was strange to see the parents at the children's desks.  The parents got to see what the "foreign teachers" looked like and I was asked to address one of my English classes. 

A new acquaintance of ours has set up a new kindergarten not too far from us and we were invited to join her to see the set-up.  It caters for 150 children aged from 2years to 6 years, 6 days per week.  The children are provided with breakfast, lunch and afternoon tea after their afternoon sleep.  Hours are from 7am to 4.30 with a kindergarten bus to transport some of the children who live far from the Centre.  We had lunch with the children before leaving.  I must say it is the cleanest, best equipped and well appointed Kindergarten I have seen over here with an open and airy play area. 

It is now starting to get cold with a nasty wind which seems to creep in during the late afternoon. The thermal underwear will get plenty of use this year!  In a couple of week’s time we are going on the direct train to Shanghai for a weekend.  Will be a chance to get the feel for the place before be go back to spend some time there.  Near Shanghai there are some big silk factories so we will be "sussing" them out also.

Christmas is not too far away and we will have a week off.  Not sure where we are going but intend to do a short trip to some nearby city.

This is China  … Regards to all  Margaret B

BEAUTY TIPS – by Audrey Hepburn.

· For attractive lips, speak words of kindness

· For lovely eyes, seek out the good in people

· For a slim figure, share your food with the hungry

· For beautiful hair, let a child run his/her fingers through it once a day.

· For poise, walk with the knowledge that your never alone.

· People, even more than things, have to be restored, renewed, revived, reclaimed and redeemed; never throw out anyone.

· Remember, if you ever need a helping hand, you will find one at the end of your arms.






